




In Laura A. Thompson’s Identity and the Forthcoming Alberta Social Studies Curriculum: A 
Postcolonial Reading, the Alberta program of studies for social studies is presented as an 
opportunity to decolonialize the mind, a way to examine pluralism and multiple perspectives, and as 
an expansion of the definition of citizenship and identity for majority and minority groups. A 
postcolonial reading of the program of studies is seen by Thompson as an “opening of a field of 
inquiry and understanding of the social, political, economic, and cultural practices which arise in 
response and resistance to colonialism.” Such a view recognizes Canada’s past as colonial, 
assimilationist, and discriminatory, perhaps even recognizing such practices against students of 
various backgrounds in the classroom, while also acknowledging historical continuity and change 
opening up ‘Canadian identity’ as accessible in multiple ways and for multiple perspectives. By 
putting the curriculum through a lens of postcolonialism, the opportunity to recognize the faults of 
colonialism, allows students to see the world from new perspectives, and to hear voices that they 
have not previously had the opportunity to hear. Postcolonialism is portrayed by Thompson as a 
gateway to create new identities, foster belonging in a pluralistic Canadian context, while also 
recognizing a challenging and complex history in Canada.

Furthermore, opportunities within the curriculum in regard to postcolonialism also “help develop 
students who are to become active participants in cross-cultural communities of learners and 
empowered citizens in a cultural democracy.” For instance, a classroom that is listening and open to 
a variety of perspectives from various ethnic and cultural backgrounds can begin to foster such a 
‘cross-cultural community of learners’. By practicing democracy in the classroom, students become 
empowered to take part in democracy as informed citizens and as those that can hear opposing 
perspectives. The curriculum itself, promotes social cohesion as well as the “development of an 
active and responsible citizenships” and with the addition of a postcolonial lens can “develop and 
value their individual and collective identities and better fulfill their role as active and responsible 
citizens in society”. By acknowledging history and a Canadian past, and even present, that is not 
always inclusive, the social studies classroom can question what it means to be Canadian on 
multiple levels and to critically examine a student’s personal beliefs. Then, postcolonialism can 
approach diversity by “moving towards a program of studies of pluralism and respect for differences 
in a broad sense, and second, promoting a sense of belonging and acceptance”. Therefore, 
according to Thompson, “by reflecting Canada’s Aboriginal heritage, bilingual nature and 
multicultural realities, the new program of studies helps students develop a sense of belonging and 
acceptance in a diverse Canadian context.”

On the other hand, postcolonialism in light of the program of studies does not come without its 
challenges. While the program of studies promotes the ideals of citizenship, something which can 
quickly become apparent in the classroom but it not explicitly dealt with in the front matter is that 
“citizenship has been used to justify attempts to eradicate minority cultural traditions that were 
seen by dominant groups as inconsistent with their vision of citizenship”. Such discussions could be 
highly charged, even painful to some students, and yet the promotion of citizenship persists. 
Thompson also notes the challenge that without a postcolonial lens, “the teaching of identity and of 
a sense of Canadian citizenship is becoming problematic in an era of global thinking”. Therefore, the 
program of studies alone teaches an ideal of Canadian citizenship that may not acknowledge 
differences and diversity, instead hegemonizing a national consciousness that is not strictly true. 



Even though the program of studies preaches diversity and multiple perspectives in Canadian 
citizenship, the historical and present reflections of this do not always align creating problems if 
not viewed post colonially. “Students need to see that such divisions have long been part of the 
fabric and structure of the state, including schools, and they need to appreciate that challenging 
the structuring of those differences requires equally public acts of refusing their original and 
intended meanings”. Thus, a postcolonial or alternate lens is required to challenge colonial 
assumptions and Canadian identity pieces that no longer fit the ideal of multiculturalism and 
diversity that Canadian identity in the curriculum promotes. The final challenge with 
postcolonialism itself is that it is an emerging field and concept often “lacking consensus and 
clarity” and therefore difficult to implement in a meaningful way in the classroom without the 
appropriate training and research.


